At a meeting of the Zoning Board of Appeals of the City of Joliet, Illinois, held Thursday, May 15, 2008, at the hour of 1:30 p.m. in the Municipal Building, 150 West Jefferson Street, Joliet, Illinois with the following members present:    

Mr. Charles Graham 

Mr. Ed Hennessy
Ms. Christine Merriman

Ms. Elizabeth Nevarez

Ms. Denise Powers (Chairman Pro-Tem)   
Mr. Jim Riggs                           

Mr. Paul Briese

Thereupon the following matters were heard by the Zoning Board of Appeals:

THIS PETITION WAS HEARD OUT OF ORDER AS LISTED ON THE AGENDA.

PETITION 2008-25:  A Variation of Use to allow a one-chair beauty salon, a B-1 (neighborhood business) use in an R-2 (single-family residential) zoning district, located at 116 
Third Ave.
Mr. Haller read the staff report into the record.

Chairman Hennessey swore in Ms. Brandy Phillips and Ms. Gloria Phillips, Third Ave., Joliet, IL. The petitioners did not have any questions or additional comments.
Ms. Powers asked if Ms. Phillips was the operator of the business.  Ms. Gloria Phillips responded that she has been the sole operator of the business for 35 years.  Ms. Brandy Phillips stated that they were mother and daughter.    

Chairman Hennessey asked if anyone wished to speak in favor of the petition and no one came forward.                                   

Chairman Hennessey asked if anyone wished to speak in opposition to the petition and no one came forward.                                   

Chairman Hennessey closed the petition and asked the board for a discussion and a vote.                                              

Mr. Graham moved to approve the petition, and Mr. Riggs seconded the motion, which passed with 7 aye votes.  Voting aye were:  Briese, Graham, Merriman, Nevarez, Powers, Riggs and Hennessy.  
Petition 2008-25 was approved with five aye votes.
Zoning Board of Appeals of the City of Joliet, Illinois/Thursday, May 15, 2008

PETITION 2008-26:  A Special Use Permit to allow an automotive tire and battery installation shop with a dispatch office for roadside services in an existing commercial structure, located at 935 W. Jefferson St. 

Mr. Haller read the staff report into the record.

Chairman Hennessey swore in Mr. Dan Kallan, Attorney representing the petitioner, Joliet, Il.
Chairman Hennessey asked if it was true that there will be no tow trucks housed at the location.  Mr. Kallan stated that there will be a dispatch service for roadside assistance, but tow trucks will not be housed at the location.  Chairman Hennessey asked if vehicles will be towed on to the property.  Mr. Kallan said that there will be no vehicles towed in, and that there will be no broken or dilapidated cars present.  He said that this will not be a general auto repair service station, and that only batteries and tires will be sold and installed.   There will not be any general servicing of cars, oil changes or use of car lifts.  Chairman Hennessey asked what the hours of operation will be, and Mr. Kallan said that the hours of operation will be 8 hours a day, 5 days a week, Monday through Friday.  Mr. Kallan said that when petitioner purchased this property, he was told it was zoned B-1, and he was under the impression that this business would be a permitted use at the property.  He said that permitted uses for B-1 does include retail sales of automobile accessories, which is the intent of this business.  He said that the proposed use at this property will conform to all of the requirements of the zoning ordinance.  Mr. Kallan said that there are at least 17 businesses of this type already on Jefferson St. which has been a main commercial corridor since the beginning of the last century.  He said that this business will enhance the property values in the area because it is a similar to other types of businesses already operating there.  Chairman Hennessey asked if the property had been purchased yet, and Mr. Kallan said that the closing had already taken place.  

Chairman Hennessey asked if anyone wished to speak in favor of the petition.

Chiarman Hennessey swore in Mr. Jeff Karges, Joliet, Il.  Jeff Karges stated that he has always relied on Jan Vitali, a City Planner, when he listed commercial properties.  Mr. Karges stated that Ms. Vitali confirmed that the property has B-1 zoning.  He said that the property was used as a gas station until it was sold in 1985, and then the property was used to sell and install car phones.  He said that the ordinance requires that there be one parking space for every 200 square feet of building.  This building is approximately 2,800 square feet which would require 14 parking spaces, and there are currently 20 parking spaces. Mr. Karges said that he has had this property up for sale for almost 2 years, and 90% of the inquiries from prospective buyers were for auto-related business use.  Mr. Karge’s said that an auto related business is the highest and best use for this property.  
Chairman Hennessey swore in Mr. Frank Anderson, Homer Glen, Il. Mr. Anderson stated that his company bought this building in 1985.  He said that he had done numerous renovations and had removed the hydraulic lifts.  He said the business operated 21 years at the property installing auto accessories such as 2-way radios, cellular telephones, police and fire sirens, car alarms and remote starters, and he never received any noise complaints.  Mr. Anderson said that the new owner will not be doing anything different at the property than what he did. 
Chairman Hennessey asked if anyone wished to speak in opposition to the petition.

Chairman Hennessey swore in Mr. Bob Nachtrieb, Joliet, IL.  Mr. Nachtrieb stated that he was representing the Cathedral Area Preservation Association (CAPA).  He said that this item was discussed at the CAPA board meeting and that it was the opinion of the board that there might be one too many auto repair shops on Jefferson St.  He said, however, that the board is also concerned about the prolonged vacancy at the property and would like to see it occupied.  Mr. Nachtrieb said that CAPA supports the Planning Division in it’s efforts to upgrade the businesses on Jefferson St.
Chairman Hennessey swore in Carol Anne Hinemann, President of the St. Patrick Homeowner’s Assocation,  Joliet, IL, and Lavonne Greenberg, Board Member of the association, Joliet, IL.  Ms. Hinemann stated that this variation was discussed at a board meeting, and the board noted that there are many auto care businesses on Jefferson St.  She stated that they hoped for a better use of the building to support the improved development of Jefferson St.   Ms. Hinemann said that the property is already being misused because tow trucks are being stored there.  She questioned where the trucks would be stored if the variation was approved.  Ms. Hinemann said that the board does not support this variation because they believe this property could be developed in a better way in order to strengthen the businesses currently operating on Jefferson St.
Chairman Hennessey asked the petitioner why the tow trucks were being stored on the property.  Chairman Hennessey swore in Mr. Khalil Ahmad, Joliet, Il.  Mr. Ahmad stated that the tow trucks will be dispatched and that they will be on the road most of the time, but they will be in and out of the property.  He said that he has another property in Crest Hill, Il. where he will park the tow trucks.  Chairman Hennessey stated that if tow trucks are stored at the property, it will be in violation of any agreement made today.

Mr. Kallan stated that he lived in the Cathedral Area, and did not think one more auto retail store will make much difference on Jefferson St.  He said that other uses at the property would be more acceptable, but it is not practical.  Most of the people who want to buy this property are looking to operate an automotive type business. 
Ms. Merriman asked how many times someone went to the city to inquire about the zoning and proper use at the property.  Mr. Karges said that the only time that he contacted the city to inquire about zoning was when he spoke with Jan Vitali the day before he listed the property.  He said that there were other realtors that represented buyers that may have made inquiries about zoning, but he said that he would have no knowledge of that.
Chairman Hennessey closed the petition and asked the board for a discussion and a vote.                                              

Mr. Riggs moved to approve the petition, and Mr. Briese seconded the motion, which failed to carry.  Voting aye were:  Briese, Riggs and Hennessy.  Voting nay were:  Graham, Nevarez, and Powers. Abstaining was: Merriman                    

Petition 2007-26 failed to carry, and will go before the Mayor and City Council with no recommendation.
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PETITION 2008-27:  A Variation of allowable signage to permit construction of an LED electronic message sign, located at 1163 W. Jefferson St.
Mr. Haller read the staff report into the record.

Chairman Hennessey swore in Mr. John Newton, Mike Hansen Law, Joliet, IL.  Mr. Newton, representing the petitioner, did not have any questions or additional comments.
Chairman Hennessey asked if the conditions were acceptable, and Mr. Newton said they were.

Chairman Hennessey asked if anyone wished to speak in favor of the petition and no one came forward.                                   

Chairman Hennessey asked if anyone wished to speak in opposition to the petition.  Chairman Hennessey swore in Mr. Jay McGowan, Joliet, IL.  Mr. McGowan stated that he felt that the sign will be a dangerous distraction for drivers and pedestrians at such a busy intersection.  

Chairman Hennessey asked if any other locations were considered for the sign.  Mr. Haller stated that the sign will be installed in an appropriate location.  Message boards are not permitted to display in color or be fast moving in order to alleviate distractions to motorists.  Mr. Haller said that there are many other similar signs in other busy locations that do not create any problem.  Chairman Hennessey asked how high the sign will be.  Mr. Haller said that it will be a monument sign that is 14 ft. high, less than the 25 ft. height permitted.  Chairman Hennessey asked how high off the ground was the bottom of the sign so as not to block visibility when coming around the corner.  Mr. Newton said that the bottom of the sign is to the ground and is set back from the street so as not to be a visibility danger.  Chairman Hennessey asked how far back it will be from the street, and Ms. Merriman asked if the sign will be located on Jefferson St., or on an angle at the corner of Jefferson and Reed streets.  Mr. Haller said that it will be 20 ft. off of the Jefferson St. right-of-way, and 30 ft. off of the Reed St. right-of-way and visibility will not be an issue.  Mr. McGowan said that a 14 ft. sign will be another distraction because it is the same height as stoplights.  He said that if the sign were located where the old shopping center sign was, at the center of the property on Jefferson St., it will be much safer for pedestrians and vehicles.  Mr. Newton said that the original sign location of the previous property would not be commercially reasonable in this instance.  He said that this sign was designed so as not to be a tall, obstructive sign but rather a shorter, more decorative sign that fits with the aesthetics of the building and surrounding area.
Chairman Hennessey closed the petition and asked the board for a discussion and a vote.                                              

Ms. Nevarez moved to approve the petition, and Mr. Riggs seconded the motion, which passed with 7 aye votes.  Voting aye were:  Briese, Graham, Merriman, Nevarez, Powers, Riggs and Hennessy. 

Petition 2008- 27 was approved with seven aye votes.
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THIS PETITION WAS HEARD OUT OF ORDER AS LISTED ON THE AGENDA.
PETITION 2008-24:  A Variation of Use and several variations to allow continuation of a 2-unit residence, an R-3 (one and two family residential) use in an R-2 (single-family residential) zoning district, located at 116 Logan Ave.
Mr. Haller read the staff report into the record.

Chairman Hennessey swore in Ms. Maria Tovar, Joliet, IL. Ms. Tovar did not have any questions or additional comments.

Ms. Powers asked Ms. Tovar how long she has owned the property, and Ms. Tovar said seven years.  Ms. Powers asked if there was still a unit in the basement, and Ms. Tovar said there was a bathroom in the basement but no apartment unit.  Mr. Graham asked what she was using the basement for, and Ms. Tovar said she was using it for a laundry room and storage. Ms. Powers asked Ms. Tovar to explain the police calls.  Ms. Tovar said that when she went out of town, her nephew had a party and it got out of hand. The service call for a fire alarm occurred when she forgot to tell her daughter that the fire alarm was on.  She said the animal complaint is because her dogs may bark a lot when they are outside.  Ms. Powers asked if Ms. Tovar rented the second unit, and Ms. Tovar said that she does not rent out the unit, and that she lives in the whole house.  Ms. Powers asked if people ever lived in the basement, and Ms. Tovar said no. Ms. Tovar said that she receives two bills for utilities and that she pays both of them.  Mr. Haller asked if Ms. Tovar intended to rent out a unit in the future if the variation of use is approved, and Ms. Tovar answered yes.  Ms. Powers asked if Ms. Tovar had any intention of selling the building, and Ms. Tovar said not at this time.  Ms. Powers asked if an inspection has been done.  Mr. Haller said that well maintained owner-occupied, 2-unit buildings do not come up for regular inspection unless there are a number of complaints at the property.  Mr. Haller stated that according to an inspection report from April 22, 2008, all building violations were abated at this property except for the need to apply for a variation of use.  Mr. Haller said that Neighborhood Services made the owner remove the non-conforming, illegally constructed 3rd unit in the basement.  He said that the building has a history of use as a 2-unit, but the zoning in place is for single-family which requires a variation in order to maintain a 2-unit.  Ms. Merriman requested that a “spot” inspection be done within the next year.  She said that, as a realtor, she goes into properties that have 5 families living in a house and it is a danger.  

Chairman Hennessey asked if anyone wished to speak in favor of the petition and no one came forward.                                   

Chairman Hennessey asked if anyone wished to speak in opposition to the petition.

Chairman Hennessey swore in Rosemary Vargo, Magnolia Dr., Joliet, IL.  Ms. Vargo stated that she was representing her mother who lived next door to the petitioner.  Ms. Vargo stated that she wanted to know who the men were that are living upstairs, and Ms. Tovar said that they were her nephews but they are no longer there.  Ms. Vargo stated that window screens were taken off and that cigarette butts and garbage is being thrown out of the window on to her driveway.  She said she is afraid that a lit cigarette could land on her roof.  She said that people congregate outside of the house at all hours, all week long.  Ms. Vargo also stated that the parkway had been blacktopped, and the cars are being parked horizontally so that she is unable to back out of her driveway because she can not see the road.  Ms. Merriman asked if “spot” inspections are done, and Mr. Haller said they are done by appointment.  Ms. Merriman said that is a problem because belongings can be moved out before inspection.
Chairman Hennessey asked who the men are at the property and how often they are there.  Ms. Tovar said that her three nephews used to come to her house almost every weekend, but they do not come any more because her son does not live there any more.  Her fiancé also lives at the property.      

Chairman Hennessey swore in Sharon Jiminez, Joliet, IL.  Ms. Jiminez stated that she would like the area to stay single-family, and that she concurs with the statements of Ms. Vargo.

Chairman Hennessey closed the petition and asked the board for a discussion and a vote.                                              

Mr. Graham moved to deny the petition, and Ms. Powers seconded the motion, which passed with 7 aye votes.  Voting aye were:  Graham, Merriman, Nevarez, Powers, Riggs, Briese, and Hennessy. 
Petition 2008- 24 was denied with seven aye votes.
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PETITION 2008-28:  A Special Use Permit to allow a truck maintenance and repair facility in an existing structure, located at 23313 W. Eames St.
Mr. Haller read the staff report into the record.

Chairman Hennessey swore in Mr. Tom Osterberger, Joliet, Il.  Mr. Osterberger stated that they are in the process of renovating the building pursuant to the plans presented.  He said this was previously used as a tank wash facility for 40 years.  He said that this space is structurally best suited for a truck related use.  Mr. Osterberger said that the surrounding businesses are used for industrial and trucking operations also.  
Chairman Hennessey asked how long Mr. Osterberger has owned the property, and he said 3 months.  Mr. Osterberger said that he is in the process of cleaning up the existing building and rebuilding it.                  

Mr. Haller said that the petitioner and Planning Division staff met to allow a one year time period for completion of the paving and storm detention at the site.  

Mr. Graham asked if the washing or servicing of trucks and tanks would be done indoors.  Mr. Haller said that the buyer for the property will only perform tractor trailer maintenance, not tank washing. Mr. Graham asked what the hours of operation would be, and Mr. Osterberger said that he did not know until there was a buyer.  Mr. Graham asked if it would be open 24 hours, Mr. Osterberger said that he highly doubts that the type of work to be done would require a 24 hour operation.  Mr. Haller said that an amendment to the special use would have to be approved to allow a 24 hour operation.  Chairman Hennessey said that special use permit can be rescinded if the operation becomes a public nuisance. 
Chairman Hennessey asked if anyone wished to speak in favor of the petition and no one came forward.                                   

Chairman Hennessey asked if anyone wished to speak in opposition to the petition and no one came forward.

Chairman Hennessey closed the petition and asked the board for a discussion and a vote.                                              

Mr. Riggs moved to approve the petition, and Ms. Powers seconded the motion, which passed with 7 aye votes.  Voting aye were:  Graham, Merriman, Nevarez, Powers, Riggs, Briese, and Hennessy.      

Petition 2008-28 was approved with seven aye votes.
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PETITION 2008-29:  A Special Use Permit to allow construction of an over-the-road semi-truck maintenance facility at the Spencer Road Industrial Park, located on the south side of Spencer Rd., west of Manhattan Rd.
Mr. Haller read the staff report into the record.

Chairman Hennessey swore in Gary Reagen, TN.  Mr. Reagen, Vice-President of Operations, Highway Transport, Alcoa, TN.  He said that the company has been in business for over 60 years and provides bulk transportation of various chemicals for 7 states.  He said that they will commit a 5-6 million dollar investment in this facility and over one hundred jobs.  He said that the company will purchase locally over a million dollars in parts and supplies for the facility.                     

Chairman Hennessey asked if anyone wished to speak in favor of the petition and no one came forward.                                   

Chairman Hennessey asked if anyone wished to speak in opposition to the petition.  Chairman Hennessey swore in Mr. Henry Pillar, Joliet, Il.  Mr. Pillar said that he and his neighbors are in favor of progress and are not opposed to the industrial park.  He said that they are more concerned about access to the site off of Spencer Rd.  He said that there are a number of different options for access along Briggs St., which is a four-lane road designed for heavy traffic.  Mr. Pillar said he and others are concerned about the Country Club Villas townhouse development, and believe that truck traffic will deter buyers from making a substantial investment to purchase the residences.   The Country Club is a half-mile away and has invested over 5 million dollars for a new club house, plus additional investments planning for future development.  He said that there is already a lot of traffic developing on Spencer Rd.  Mr. Pillar said that this area has not been the favored side of town for many years, but now has a bright future.  He questioned why this big of a project, with so many trucks, would come off of Spencer Rd. instead of Briggs St.  Mr. Haller said that the original intent of the owner of the property, was to sell 1 acre parcels to small users.  He said that the owner now has this trucking company wanting to use the entire southern end of the project.  Mr. Haller said that access onto Briggs St. was not considered, since heavy traffic was not expected from a number of smaller users.  
Chairman Hennessey swore in Mr. Steve Jovak (sp?), Joliet, IL.  Mr. Jovak stated that traffic is already increasing tremendously at Spencer Rd. and Briggs St.  He said that it is a small intersection and not suitable for use by a trucking company.   An access point off of Briggs St. will make it a lot easier for the semi-trucks to enter and exit the facility and would alleviate additional traffic congestion. 

Chairman Hennessey swore in Mr. Don Smachinsky (sp?), Warrenville, IL.  Mr. Smachinsky stated that he was the developer of Country Club Villas.  He stated that the villas project is very high end, and when the project is completed approximately $35 million will have been invested into the project.  Mr. Smachinsky stated that the corner at Briggs St. and Spencer Rd. is very dangerous.  He said that if the Country Club Villas were completed, all of the homeowners would be present to voice the same concerns that have been mentioned.  Mr. Smachinsky said that other developers are looking to invest in high end residential projects on this side of town.  
Mr. Jovak said that there is a lot of railroad traffic on Spencer Rd. already and it is expected to increase which will cause additional traffic problems for the semi-trucks.
Chairman Hennessey swore in Mr. Greg Hobbs, Manhattan, IL.  Mr. Hobbs said that he is a member of the country club.  He said that heavy traffic on and off of Spencer Rd. is a major concern.  He said that finding a way to have an access point off of Briggs St. is an alternate possibility.  He said that putting so much truck traffic on a country road will not work.  
Mr. Riggs asked if traffic patterns remain to be considered for this project.  Mr. Haller said that the road network has already been approved as part of the preliminary plat and a majority of the road work has already been done.  Mr. Haller said that opposition is not against the business park, but to the access point at Spencer Rd.
Chairman Hennessey swore in Mr. Joseph Hammer, Ruettiger & Tonelli, Joliet, IL.  Mr. Hammer stated that an access point at Briggs St. is a great idea, but that the owner does not own the parcel of property and can not use or modify it.  He said that the triangular piece of property presents a difficult situation as far as locating another access point so close to Spencer Rd.  Mr. Hammer said that the number of trucks accessing the property will be equal to the number of trucks if the 1-acre parcels were used by individual businesses.  Mr. Hammer stated that the engineering plans have been submitted and the city has not asked for a traffic signal at the intersection, directed him to meet with the county, or mentioned any concerns about trip generations relative to this business.  
Chairman Hennessey asked who has maintenance at the intersection of Spencer Rd. and Briggs St., and Mr. Haller said that the county does.  Chairman Hennessey asked Mr. Haller if traffic for this trucking company would be just as much as the individual one-acre lots.  Mr. Haller said that he has visited other facilities in Joliet that are similar to this project.  He said that the other facilities are very quiet operations with 1 or 2 trucks an hour during business hours.  He said that the city has high standards for road construction and Public Works does not seem overly concerned with the impact of the trucks or maintenance of the roads.  
Mr. Reagan clarified that the trucks will travel mainly down Briggs St. and then turn on to Spencer Rd. to enter the facility.  He said that there is no intention to have truck traffic traveling down Spencer Rd.

Mr. Smachinsky stated that they only found out about the project a week ago.  He said that when they were looking to invest in this area for development, they were told that this property was light industrial, and would not entail this type of situation.

Chairman Hennessey swore in Mr. Luigi Alberico, one of the owners of the industrial park, Joliet, Il.  Mr. Alberico stated that this property is zoned I-1, light industrial.  He said that he and the other owners were looking to have contractors or any kind of industrial users permitted.  He said that these types of business generate similar truck patterns and use one-ton trucks, semi’s, dump-trucks and low-boys.  Mr. Alberico said that the owners intentionally chose properties that were furthest away from any residential area and the country club.  Mr. Alberico stated that they have invested in and built the heavy-duty pavement road for semi-trucks that the city required.  Mr. Alberico also stated that this trucking company owns 40 trucks, which equates to 4.5 trucks per hour or less.  He said that this is a positive project for the city because this trucking company is making Joliet their Midwest Regional Headquarters. 

Mr. Haller stated that trucking facilities used to be permitted by right, but because of the impact on the area, a public hearing is required through the issuance of a special use permit.
Chairman Hennessey closed the petition and asked the board for a discussion and a vote.                                              

Mr. Riggs moved to approve the petition and Mr. Briese seconded the motion, which passed with 4 aye votes.  Voting aye were:  Briese, Nevarez, Riggs and Hennessy.  Voting nay were: Graham, Merriman, and Powers.          

Petition 2008-29 was approved with four aye votes.
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PETITION 2008-30:  A Special Use Permit to allow co-location of 3 microwave dish antennas on an existing water tower telecommunications site, located at 3090 Hennepin Dr.
Mr. Haller read the staff report into the record.

Chairman Hennessey swore in Ms. Cindy Kaeo, Sprint, Chicago, IL.  Ms. Kaeo clarified that the dishes will be sitting at the same location as the previous dishes.

Mr. Haller said that the antennas will not be located at 200 ft., and asked if they would interfere with any other equipment, and Ms. Kaeo stated that they will not.  
Chairman Hennessey asked if anyone wished to speak in favor of the petition and no one came forward.                                   

Chairman Hennessey asked if anyone wished to speak in opposition to the petition and no one came forward.                                   

Chairman Hennessey closed the petition and asked the board for a discussion and a vote.                                              

Ms. Powers moved to approve the petition and Ms. Merriman seconded the motion, which passed with 7 aye votes.  Voting aye were:  Briese, Graham, Merriman, Nevarez, Powers, Riggs and Hennessy.    

Petition 2008-30 was approved with seven aye votes.

Zoning Board of Appeals of the City of Joliet, Illinois/Thursday, May 15, 2008
PETITION 2008-31:  A Variation of a required rear-yard setback to allow construction of a rear sunroom addition, located at 629 Homestead Pl.
Mr. Fisher read the staff report into the record.

Chairman Hennessey swore in Linda Conway, Homestead Pl., Joliet, IL. Ms. Conway stated that the backyard was enclosed and if approved, she will do everything the city requires of her.  Ms. Conway stated the addition will be an enhancement to the neighborhood and an upgrade to the home.                

Chairman Hennessey asked if anyone wished to speak in favor of the petition and no one came forward.                                   

Chairman Hennessey asked if anyone wished to speak in opposition to the petition and no one came forward.                                   

Chairman Hennessey closed the petition and asked the board for a discussion and a vote.                                              

Mr. moved to approve the petition and Mr. seconded the motion, which passed with 7 aye votes.  Voting aye were:  Briese, Graham, Merriman, Nevarez, Powers, Riggs and Hennessy.  Voting nay were: none          

Petition 2008-31 was approved with seven aye votes.
Chairman Hennessey asked for verbal approval of the minutes of the April 17, 2008 meeting and this passed unanimously with a verbal vote.

Chairman Hennessey asked for a verbal vote to adjourn the meeting and the Board unanimously approved the motion to adjourn.

cc: S. Mufich, Neighborhood Services
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